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Report to the USM Board of Regents

Chancellor William E. Kirwan

Friday, September 18, 2009
Thank you Mr. Chairman . . . Let me add my words of welcome to everyone for the first University System of Maryland (USM) Board of Regents meeting of the new academic year.  I especially want to welcome our new regents— Linda Gooden, Dr. John L. Young, and Sarah Elfreth—to their first “official” board meeting.  On behalf of the presidents and the entire USM family, let me express our appreciation to you for your willingness to serve in this leadership capacity on our behalf.

Let me also express my appreciation to Dan Mote and the University of Maryland, College Park for hosting this meeting.

Let me also introduce Salisbury University’s new Provost and Senior Vice President for Academic Affairs, Dr. Diane Allen who is representing Janet Dudley-Eshbach today.  Dr. Allen comes to Salisbury from Southeastern Louisiana University, where she was Dean of the college of Education and Human Development.  In addition to her twenty years' experience in higher education, she has 12 years of K-12 teaching experience, and is an expert in university-school partnerships.

We have several matters to cover today so I will keep my report brief.  I will begin with a few noteworthy highlights, starting with our “host” today, the University of Maryland, College Park (UMCP).  
Just last month, UMCP received two major National Science Foundation (NSF) awards:

· $2 million to establish a brain imaging laboratory that will put the institution in the forefront of research on cognitive, social, linguistic and psychological development;
· $1.8 million to develop computational techniques for analyzing such disparate applications as aircraft safety systems and pancreatic cancer.

In philanthropy news, UMCP’s Robert H. Smith School of Business has received a quarter-million dollar gift from the Ernst & Young Foundation to establish the Ernst & Young Freshman Fellows Orientation Program and endowment. 
And, in what has become an annual rite . . . . UMCP is once again ranked in the Top 20 in the U.S. News and World Report Best Colleges undergraduate rankings.  UMCP comes in at number 18 among all U.S. public universities and 53 overall among national universities. In addition, the Robert H. Smith School of Business now ranks 9th among public business schools and the James A. Clark School of Engineering is ranked 14th among public engineering schools. 

And we find impressive rankings for institutions throughout the USM:
Also in U.S. News & World Report:

· Both Towson University (TU) and Salisbury University (SU) once again rank in the Top 10 among public master's-level universities in the north;

· University of Maryland Eastern Shore (UMES) was ranked 31st among Historically Black Colleges and Universities;
· University of Maryland, Baltimore County (UMBC) ranked first among "Up-and-Coming National Universities” (a list that included Northeastern, Clemson, Emory, and Rice);
· And UMBC was listed as the top national public university in undergraduate teaching and tied with Stanford at 4th among all national universities.
In other national rankings:
· UMCP and Towson are both listed among Forbes' 2009 list of America's Best Colleges. 

· UMCP, UMBC, and Salisbury are among those listed in The 371 Best Colleges by The Princeton Review.  
· In the listing of top African-American degree producers (Bachelor’s, Master’s, and Doctorates) issued by Diverse, the USM is incredibly well represented:

· UMES
· Bowie State University (BSU)

· UMCP

· University of Maryland University College (UMUC)

· University of Maryland, Baltimore (UMB)
· UMBC 

· All are highlighted, often multiple times.
· The University of Baltimore (UB) Merrick School of Business' online undergraduate business administration program has been ranked a "Best Buy" by GetEducated.com.
· SU was named one of The Chronicle of Higher Education’s 2009 Great Colleges to Work For, recognizing the institution’s exceptional work environment.  
Of course, national rankings are just one aspect reflecting excellence and progress across the USM.  We also continue to compete successfully for external contracts and grants.  On the research front:

The National Institutes of Health (NIH) has awarded $20 million to the University of Maryland School of Medicine at UMB to create a Genomic Sequencing Center for Infectious Diseases.  The grant is the largest awarded to the school's Institute for Genome Sciences since it was formed two years ago.  
Also at UMB, a five-year, $11.2 million NIH grant will enable researchers at the School of Medicine in Baltimore to lead a multi-center effort to improve the treatment of chronic heart failure.
UMBC has received an award from the NSF through its Partnerships for Innovation program to establish an ACTiVATE® at NIH program in Montgomery County. The program, slated to start in early 2010, will train post-doctoral research fellows from NIH to start technology-based companies 
Bowie has been awarded a $559,994 grant from NSF to provide training for graduate students and postdoctoral students as well as establish a genomic training lab at the university. It also will establish an intensive summer training course on the campus that will be offered to undergraduate students at nearby HBCUs and high school teachers in Prince George’s County to enhance their competitiveness in the biotechnology job market and postgraduate education programs. 

University of Maryland Center for Environmental Science (UMCES) was awarded a NSF grant of $210,900 to establish it as a Research Experience for Undergraduates Site (REU) for training students in marine and estuarine science.

The NSF has awarded Towson a five-year, $900,000 grant to establish the Towson University Robert Noyce Teacher Scholarship Program, focused specifically on science, technology, engineering and mathematics (STEM) teacher preparation.  Towson has also received a $1.1 million grant from the Who Will Care? Program to expand its nursing program at the University System of Maryland at Hagerstown (USMH). And Willard Hackerman has donated $1 million to TU to establish scholarships enabling qualifying Baltimore Polytechnic Institute graduates to attend the university tuition-free.

In other USM news, we see the priorities of access, excellence and service upheld strongly.
Frostburg State University (FSU) has welcomed its largest undergraduate class ever.  FSU is also showing much improved retention and the best transfer class since the mid-1990s.  All this comes just three years after FSU hit its lowest overall headcount in almost two decades.

Scott Farrow, professor and chair of economics at UMBC, has received a MacArthur Foundation grant and Tigineh Mersha, professor of management at UB’s Merrick School of Business, has been awarded a Fulbright Scholar grant.


Dr. Edward Eisenstein, Acting President of the University of Maryland Biotechnology Institute (UMBI), has won the 2009 John and Maureen Hendricks Charitable Foundation Award for his work to develop biofuels as a new energy source.  
University of Maryland University College was ranked number one on the list of the Top 50 colleges and universities chosen by U.S. servicemembers using military tuition assistance in 2008.  As the Military Times put it, UMUC “stands far above the rest when it comes to educating the military.”

UMBC’s Meyerhoff Scholars Program was cited as an example of an exemplary program for educating minority students and sending them off to top graduate programs in math and science in the new book Crossing the Finish Line: Completing College at America's Public Universities. 
Thanks to the partnership with Coppin State University (CSU), Rosemont Elementary/Middle School continued its remarkable six-year rebound.  According to newly-released state-wide reading and mathematics test scores, two classes posted the top scores in reading in Baltimore and all classes exceeded state standards in reading and math. 

Looking toward our three system-wide initiatives . . . 

STEM:

The importance of STEM education continues to be a significant issue, both nationally and in Maryland.  Earlier this week I took part in a STEM event on Capitol Hill and earlier this summer, the Governor’s STEM Task Force, which I co-chaired with June Streckfus, presented Governor O’Malley with our final report and recommendations.  This effort dovetailed perfectly into the two USM task forces, chaired by Dan Mote and Bob Caret, in the emphasis on increasing the number of teachers and increasing the number of STEM college graduates.

ACHIEVEMNT GAP:
Our institutions are executing their campus-specific plans aimed at closing the achievement gap.  I am very pleased to note that our host today—UMCP—was cited for their progress earlier this year by the Journal of Blacks in Higher Education.  The publication surveyed U.S. flagship universities to determine which schools improved the most in graduating black students. College Park, which raised its graduation rate by 20 percent—from 46 percent in 1998 to 66 percent in 2008—ranked number four.

SUSTAINABILITY

Our “green” initiative continues to yield impressive actions as well:
· UMES will soon be home to the state’s largest solar farm, with 20 acres of solar panels which will generate electricity for the campus when it's finished - - hopefully by the end of the year. The solar farm will not only stabilize electricity costs, but also displace more than 100 million pounds of climate-warming carbon dioxide over the next 20 years.
· At UB, a 7,500 square foot “green roof,” with live plants that produce oxygen and a drainage system that reduces stormwater runoff, will be installed on the University of Baltimore School of Law building.   
· And at the Universities at Shady Grove (USG), home to the Maryland Clean Energy Center, hosted a “meet and greet” event with the Maryland Clean Energy Center staff just yesterday.

Finally, there are a few issues I’d like to address.
First, very briefly, I am pleased to report that we have gotten H1N1 flu plans from every campus. We have been working with Dr. Frank Calia from the University of Maryland School of Medicine, who also serves—along with two of his USM colleagues—as a member of Governor O’Malley’s six-person Swine Flu Medical Advisory Board.  All campus plans have been reviewed and are active.  As you know, the School of Medicine is a national leader on the H1N1 issue as well.  The Center for Vaccine Development is one of a nationwide network of Vaccine and Treatment Evaluation Units funded by the National Institutes of Health.  

Moving to the state’s revenue shortfall and its impact on our budget . . . . 
Over the past two months, the State Board of Public Works has made two rounds of budget cuts:
· In July, the BPW approved more than $280 million in FY 2010 budget reductions.

· Last month, the BPW cut an additional $454 million from the FY 2010 budget. 

The USM’s share of this $734 million state-wide cut amounted to $67.7 million:

· $40 million from our fund balance returned to the state 

· $27.7 million reduction to our state-appropriated funds

· In response we have eliminated positions - - including some lay-offs;
· Implemented a hiring freeze;  
· And reduced funds for facilities renewal, financial aid, student services, etc.
In addition, the state has instituted temporary salary reductions for FY 2010 for state employees. 

· For USM, this action totals $26 million, which we will accomplish through a tiered furlough plan and other salary adjustments. 

· Today the board is addressing this issue and generating guidelines for a USM furlough plan.

All told—between give-backs, budget cuts, and salary reductions—the USM has thus far seen its FY 2010 budget reduced by nearly $94 million . . . . a cut of more than 9%.
· Fortunately, state officials have granted USM flexibility in handling the reductions. 

We are also at the early stages of working with leaders in Annapolis on the USM’s FY 2011 budget.  I will keep you well appraised as that effort advances.  

I will note two things:

· First, we understand that this is an era of “shared sacrifices,” and we will do our part.

· And at this point, resident undergraduate tuition remains frozen for a fourth straight year.

· Second, while we face serious challenges, we have significant strengths:

· Excellent institutions that have an overwhelmingly positive impact across the state

· Outstanding leadership (Regents, Campus, and Foundation)

· A supportive administration in Annapolis 

· And an administration in Washington that is making education a national priority.
As challenging as the budget climate is, I want to stress the importance of working hard to protect our priorities of access, affordability, and excellence.  I realize how difficult this period of budget cutting is, but we do not want to lose ground.  Along these lines, I was recently asked to author a piece for Diverse focused on the two key challenges the higher education community faces in realizing President Obama’s education goals: completion and affordability.  While the recession has clearly compromised our ability in these areas, it also serves to underscore how important it is that we make the necessary progress.  It is only through improved educational attainment that the U.S. will remain among the world’s leaders in creativity and innovation in the knowledge economy.
The challenging economic climate also highlights the importance of the work this board initiated years ago with the Effectiveness and Efficiency program.  It is no exaggeration to say we would be in vastly worse shape had it not been for the foresight and dedication of this board in launching and vigorously pursuing E&E.  
A few months ago in my annual report, I noted that the President of the United States himself had singled out the USM and our E&E effort for praise.  Well, the recognition continues.  Just last week Vice President Joe Biden was at Syracuse University addressing the issue of rising tuition across the country.  He hinted that going forward “financial aid may be tied to universities that don't raise their rates exponentially.”  Then he noted the work we are doing to drive down costs.   
I believe that the discipline and focus this board has cultivated will enable us to emerge from this difficult period in a position to thrive.

Mr. Chairman . . . this ends my report.

